Module 15.3

Nutrition Support in End-stage Renal Disease Patients on Haemodialysis (ESRD-HD)

Alice Sabatino RD, MSc Acute and Chronic Renal Failure Unit, Department of Medicine and Surgery, University of Parma, Via Gramsci, 14, 43126, Parma, Italy

Learning Objectives

- To know the causes of protein-energy wasting in ESRD-HD patients;
- To learn how to evaluate nutritional status in ESRD-HD patients;
- To learn the nutritional requirements in ESRD-HD patients;
- To know the different ways of nutritional support;
- To learn the best approach to nutritional support in malnourished ESRD-HD patients.

Contents

- 1. Introduction
- 2. Pathophysiology of protein-energy wasting in ESRD-HD
 - 2.1. Reduced nutritional intakes
 - 2.2. Altered nutrient metabolism
 - 2.2.1. Amino acid and protein metabolism
 - 2.2.1.1. Plasma and muscle amino acids (AA)
 - 2.2.1.2. Hepato-splanchnic amino acid metabolism
 - 2.2.1.3. Protein metabolism
 - 2.2.2 Energy metabolism
 - 2.2.2.1. Energy expenditure
 - 2.2.2.2. Glucose metabolism
 - 2.2.2.3. Lipid metabolism
 - 2.3. Reduced physical activity
- 3. Gastrointestinal function and the kidney-gut axis
- 4. Nutritional assessment in ESRD-HD patients
- 4.1. Clinical assessment
 - 4.2. Plasma proteins
 - 4.3. Urea and creatinine-derived parameters
 - 4.4. Body composition assessment
 - 4.5. Recommendations for nutritional status monitoring
- 5. Nutritional requirements
 - 5.1. Energy requirements
 - 5.2. Protein requirements
 - 5.3. Micronutrient requirements
- 6. Methods for nutritional support

- 6.1. Dietician counselling
- 6.2. Oral supplements
- 6.3. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition
- 6.4. Enteral Nutrition
- 7. Strategy for nutritional support
- 8. Perspectives to improve nutritional management
 - 8.1. Optimizing nutrition support
 - 8.1.1. Essential amino acids
 - 8.1.2. Fibre
 - 8.1.3. Omega-3 fatty acids
 - 8.2. Anti-inflammatory drugs
 - 8.3. Exercise training
 - 8.4. Anabolic hormones
 - 8.5. Daily dialysis
- 9. Summary
- 10. References

Key Messages

• Adequate nutritional monitoring is crucial in ESRD-HD patients;

• Protein-energy wasting (PEW) jeopardizing survival is found in approximately 25% of ESRD-HD patients;

• Insufficient food intake and abnormal nutrient metabolism, mainly due to acidosis, inflammation, hormonal derangements and dialysis procedures, are considered the main causes of protein-energy wasting;

• Protein-energy wasting relevant to the patient's prognosis can be detected by a decrease in body mass index to <23, a body weight loss > 10% within 6 months, muscle loss > 10% over 6 months, serum albumin < 38 g/l and transthyretin (prealbumin) < 300 mg/l;

• Nutritional support, preferably in the form of oral nutritional supplements, is able to improve nutritional status;

• Morbidity and mortality can be reduced when an improvement of nutritional status, as assessed by a serum transthyretin increase by 30 mg/l, is obtained by nutritional support;

• In patients presenting with mild protein-energy wasting, as defined by insufficient spontaneous intake, dietary counselling, and, if necessary, oral nutritional supplements are worthwhile;

• In patients exhibiting severe protein-energy wasting, with spontaneous intakes more than 20 kcal/kg/day, dietary counselling and oral nutritional supplements should be prescribed. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition is indicated in patients non-compliant with oral supplementation. Enteral nutrition can be necessary when oral nutritional supplements or intradialytic parenteral nutrition are unable to improve nutritional status;

• In patients exhibiting severe protein-energy wasting, with spontaneous intakes less than 20 kcal/kg/day, or in stress conditions, daily nutritional support is necessary and EN should be preferred to PN.

1. Introduction

In End-Stage Renal Disease patients on haemodialysis (ESRD-HD), a progressive depletion of energy stores and protein is frequently observed (1). An expert panel has suggested the term 'protein-energy wasting' (PEW) to describe this clinical condition, also defining the criteria for the diagnosis of PEW **(Table 1)** (2). In ESRD-HD patients, the prevalence of PEW varies, according to the nutritional parameters considered, from roughly 20% to 70% of adult ESRD-HD patients. The prevalence and severity of protein-energy wasting increase with the number of years on dialysis and are more pronounced in older patients. In a European series of more than 7000 ESRD-HD patients, albumin, transthyretin and normalized equivalent of total nitrogen appearance (nPNA) were below the high-risk threshold of 35 g/L, 300 mg/L and 1 g/kg/day in 20%, 36% and 35% respectively (3). Similarly, in the DOPPS II Study, 20.5% of US patients had a serum albumin level less than 35 g/l (4). Given the prognostic value of serum albumin and transthyretin, it can be inferred that about 25% of patients described in these studies were severely malnourished.

Table 1

Criteria for protein-energy wasting according to the International Society for Renal Nutrition and Metabolism

Serum chemistry			
• Albumin < 38 g/l (by bromocresol method, approximately 35 g/l by immunonephelometry)			
• Transthyretin (prealbumin) < 300 mg/l			
• Cholesterol < 100 mg /dL (26mmol/L)			
Body mass			
• Body mass index < 23 kg/m ²			
• Unintentional body weight loss >5% over 3 months or >10% over 6 months			
• Total body fat <10%			
Muscle mass			
• Muscle loss > 5% over 3 months or 10% over 6 months			
• Reduced arm muscle area > 10% in relation to 50th percentile			
Interdialytic creatinine appearance			
Dietary intake			
• Spontaneous dietary protein intake < 0.80 g/kg/d for at least 2 months			
• Spontaneous dietary energy intake < 25 kcal/kg/d for at least 2 months			

PEW is recognized as an independent determinant of morbidity and mortality in ESRD-HD patients (for review see ref (2)). It can be estimated that yearly mortality rates in malnourished ESRD-HD patients are about 25 to 30% (5-7). Prospective studies have shown a strong association between nutritional parameters and morbidity and mortality

Copyright © by ESPEN LLL Programme 2018

among ESRD-HD patients, serum albumin and transthyretin showing the strongest predictive value (7-10). Changes in serum albumin and transthyretin over a period of a few weeks provide additional prognostic information (11-13). PEW is rarely a direct cause of morbidity and mortality but rather contributes to a fatal outcome by worsening the adverse effects of cardiovascular diseases and infections which are the commonest causes of death in ESRD-HD patients (2, 14, 15). The protective effect of a high BMI on morbidity and mortality risk, which is part of the so-called reverse epidemiology, indirectly confirms the importance of nutritional factors in the outcome of ESRD-HD patients (16-18).

2. Pathophysiology of Protein-energy Wasting in ESRD-HD

Saucas and machanisms of REW in CKD/ESPD nationts

The causes of PEW in haemodialysis patients are similar to those commonly found in other chronic diseases, such as chronic respiratory disease, chronic heart failure, chronic infection and cancer (19). These causes, including anorexia, physical inactivity, anaemia, inflammation, insulin resistance and hypogonadism, constitute the nutritional phenotype of these chronic diseases (20).

In ESRD-HD, although anorexia is the major cause of PEW, factors specific to the syndrome itself may contribute to the development of PEW, including acidosis, hormonal derangements, intestinal dysbiosis, chronic inflammation and dialysis procedures (**Table 2**). A decrease in physical activity also may contribute to the PEW observed in ESRD-HD patients.

Table 2

1. Reduced protein and energy intake	 a. Anorexia b. Inappropriate dietary restrictions c. Gastrointestinal diseases d. Depression e. Difficulties in food preparation f. Socio-economic difficulties 		
2. Hypercatabolism	a. Chronic Inflammation b. Hormonal changes		
3. Metabolic acidosis	a. Increased protein breakdown b. Increased BCAA oxidation c. Insulin and IGF-1 resistance		
4. Dialytic treatment	a. Loss of amino acids and proteins in the dialysate b. Inflammatory processes related to dialysis c. Hypermetabolism related to dialysis d. Loss of residual renal function		
5. Comorbidities and life style	a. Comorbidities (diabetes, heart failure, ischemic heart disease, peripheral vascular disease) b. Sedentary lifestyle		
6. Reduced physical activity	Reduced muscle trophism, reduced self- sufficiency, reduced performance		

CKD, chronic kidney disease; ESRD, end stage renal disease; GH, growth hormone; IGF, insulin-like growth factor

2.1. Reduced Nutritional Intakes

Dietary interviews show that a reduction of food intake predominates in the adverse energy balance (21-23). The main factors associated with the decrease in spontaneous nutritional intake are described in **Table 3**. Comorbidities, hospitalization, depression, low social status, dietary restrictions and multiple medical treatments appear to be predominant.

Table 3

Causes of anorexia in ESRD-HD patients

Causes of anorexia related to chronic diseases associated with ESRD-HD
- Co-morbidities
- Frequent hospitalization
- Multiple drugs
- Depression
- Low social status
- Increased inflammatory cytokines: plasma TNF-a, Interleukin-2, leptin
Causes of anorexia related to ESRD-HD
- Uncontrolled anaemia
- Restrictive diets: fluids, phosphorus, sodium, potassium
- Dysgeusia (often associated with zinc deficiency)
- Inadequate dialysis
- Digestive symptoms, gastroparesis
- Uraemic toxins
- Altered plasma amino acids

Most ESRD-HD patients starting on haemodialysis have a history of long-term dietary restrictions of several nutrients (protein, phosphorus, sodium and potassium) aimed at preventing and correcting a number of metabolic complications of the uraemic condition (24). When patients are started on dialysis, protein requirements increase, whereas phosphate, sodium and potassium restrictions are still recommended, along with adequate energy intake. Thus, these patients need careful dietary counselling to redefine specific dietary targets aimed at preventing PEW (24).

In ESRD-HD patients, the pathogenesis of anorexia, *per se*, is poorly understood. It has been proposed that uraemic toxins as middle molecules, chronic inflammation, altered amino-acid patterns, leptin, ghrelin, and neuropeptide Y are involved (25, 26). Abnormal plasma branched-chain amino acids (BCAA) and tryptophan transport across the blood-brain barrier may be responsible for abnormal synthesis of neuro-transmitters such as serotonin, which may in turn induce anorexia (27). Concordantly, in ESRD-HD patients, BCAA supplementation was shown to improve nutritional intakes (28).

The initiation of dialysis treatment is usually followed by an improvement in food intake. Persisting anorexia after dialysis has been started can be due to inadequate dialysis. A total weekly dialysis time of less than 12 hours is associated with decreased protein intake, and lower serum albumin and transthyretin (3, 29). Similarly, patients with a Kt/V index (a marker of dialysis efficacy) less than 1.1 have characteristically decreased muscle mass (3, 30). Non-biocompatible membranes were also demonstrated to be responsible for less body weight gain, and lower serum albumin and IGF-1 (31).

2.2. Altered Nutrient Metabolism

2.2.1. Amino Acid and Protein Metabolism

2.2.1.1. Plasma and Muscle Amino Acids (AA)

In normal conditions, the kidneys play an important role in AA metabolism: they take up glutamine, proline, citrulline, and phenylalanine from the arterial blood, while releasing serine, tyrosine, arginine, taurine, leucine, lysine and threonine (32). In renal failure, the suppression of these exchanges participates in the plasma AA abnormalities. In ESRD-HD patients, plasma AA concentrations are characterized by a relative decrease in essential AA (EAA), with the exception of methionine and serine, and increases in citrulline and aspartate (32, 33). The net effects are such that tyrosine and histidine are considered as additional essential AA in renal failure (34).

2.2.1.2. Hepato-splanchnic Amino Acid Metabolism

In normal conditions, after a protein meal the liver retains approximately 70% of the AA delivered by the portal vein for protein synthesis (25%) and urea synthesis (45%). Of importance, the AAs released in the hepatic veins, representing about 30% of ingested AA, are characterized by an enrichment in EAA, particularly in BCAA. Ureagenesis constitutes a quantitative loss of AA but makes it possible to obtain a qualitative gain in the AA composition (35, 36).

In renal failure, following a protein meal the hepatic AA uptake is decreased and the enrichment in EAA of the AA released by the liver does not occur. These abnormalities of hepatosplanchnic AA metabolism participate in the abnormal plasma AA pattern of renal failure (36). Of interest, experimental acidosis reproduces these changes in AA handling by the splanchnic area (37).

2.2.1.3. Protein Metabolism

ESRD-HD patients characteristically have an increase in whole-body and muscle protein turnover (38, 39), together with an increase in their albumin and fibrinogen fractional synthesis rates (39). Such an increase in protein turnover accounts for the vulnerability of protein stores when protein intakes are inadequate or during inflammatory stress or acidosis. The main causes of reduced lean body mass in ESRD-HD patients are given in **Table 4.**

Acidosis was shown to be responsible for a cortisol-dependent stimulation of muscle protein degradation, through the cytosolic ATP-ubiquitin dependent proteolytic system, and for irreversible BCAA catabolism (40). Muscle proteolysis, by providing ammonium radicals for renal bicarbonate generation, is integrated into the physiological fight against metabolic acidosis. However, during renal failure, chronic acidosis is responsible for a net loss of lean body mass. Moreover, acidosis is involved in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance (41), hyperparathyroidism (42) and growth factor dysfunction (43). Diabetes is responsible for protein depletion, as reflected by decreased muscle mass, serum

albumin and transthyretin (44, 45). These effects can be at least in part reversed by bicarbonate administration (46, 47).

Table 4

Factors associated with loss of lean body mass in ESRD-HD patients

- Reduced protein-energy intakes

- Reduced physical activity

- Metabolic acidosis

- Inflammation and oxidative stress

- Hormonal derangements: insulin resistance, abnormal growth factor action, androgen deficiencies, hyperparathyroidism, decrease in 1,25-OH vitamin D synthesis, increase in catabolic hormones (cortisol, glucagon, adrenaline)

- Diabetes mellitus

- Nutrient losses during dialysis

- Dialysis-induced decrease in protein synthesis

Dialysis induced increase in protein catabolism

The role of inflammation in increasing protein catabolism in ESRD-HD patients has been underlined (48). Systemic inflammation, related to dialysis or not, has been reported in about 50% of ESRD-HD patients **(Table 5).** Its frequency appears to be higher in severely malnourished patients (49). The influence of genetic polymorphisms on inflammatory activity now appears of key importance (49), and should be considered in the design of interventional studies (50). As an example, polymorphisms in the promotor regions of Interleukin-10, TNF-a and Interleukin-6 can each influence nutritional status and morbidity (51). Cytokine activation, the common factor of protein catabolism and atherosclerosis, is responsible for the MIA (malnutrition-inflammation-atherosclerosis) syndrome and accounts for the high prevalence of vascular complications in malnourished ESRD-HD patients (48). Evidence exists that derangements of intestinal microbiota as well as increased permeability of the intestinal barrier, may play a pivotal role in the pathogenesis of the chronic inflammatory status of ESRD (52-54).

Dialysis-independent inflammation
Renal failure <i>per se</i>
Inflammatory kidney disease
Associated inflammatory diseases
Reduced cytokine clearance
Chronic heart failure
Chronic infections (e.g. dental)
Intestinal dysbiosis
Dialysis-dependent inflammation
Cytokine and complement activation due to the use of non-biocompatible dialysis membranes
Dialysis fluid contamination
Uptake of pyrogens from the dialysis fluid
Uptake of endotoxins
Infection of the dialysis fistula

Besides the loss of glucose, amino acids and water-soluble vitamins, the haemodialysis procedure by itself may induce a decrease in plasma amino acid concentrations and a subsequent decrease in muscle protein synthesis (55). Haemodialysis is also associated with cytokine activation and an increase in protein catabolism (56).

2.2.2. Energy Metabolism

2.2.2.1. Energy Expenditure

Most studies of resting energy expenditure (REE) in ESRD-HD patients have reported REE values similar to those of controls (57-62). In three studies REE was however found to be higher than control values (63-65). Regarding the determinants of REE in this setting, it has been shown that severe hyperparathyroidism (66), elevated serum IL-6 (62) and leptin (67) are associated with increased REE. In one study conducted in ten ESRD-HD patients, REE was measured using a whole-room indirect calorimeter (63). Measurements were done continuously: for 2 hours before HD, during 4 hours of HD, for 2 hours after HD, and separately on a non-dialysis day after 12 hours of fasting. Age-, sex-, and body mass index-matched healthy volunteers were used as control subjects. ESRD-HD patients had a significantly higher REE on a non-dialysis day as compared with control subjects. REE further increased significantly during the HD procedure (63). From these studies it can be summarized that REE in ESRD-HD patients is most often similar to that of controls, but that dialysis procedures, inflammation and severe hyperparathyroidism can be responsible for increased energy expenditure.

2.2.2.2. Glucose Metabolism

Insulin resistance is a characteristic of chronic kidney disease (CKD). The mechanisms of CKD-related insulin resistance are incompletely understood. Among them, the lack of

renal breakdown of gluco-regulatory peptides (insulin, glucagon, adrenaline), and the presence of uraemic toxins have been advocated. Acidosis is also a cause of insulin resistance (41). Insulin sensitivity is negatively associated with systemic inflammation and positively with total plasma ghrelin in non-diabetic ESRD-HD patients, suggesting a potential role of ghrelin in preserving insulin sensitivity (68).

Insulin resistance in CKD mainly concerns non-oxidative glucose metabolism, i.e. its storage in the form of glycogen (58, 69). As a consequence, ESRD-HD patients characteristically have accelerated starvation metabolism: after 12 hours of starvation, fat oxidation accounts for two thirds of the non-protein contribution to REE in ESRD-HD patients as compared with only half in controls (58, 69).

Another important consideration is that (after insulin therapy) renal failure is the commonest cause of hypoglycaemia in hospitalized patients (70). Blood glucose control is impaired in CKD due to the loss of renal gluconeogenesis and a decreased ability of the liver to ensure euglycaemia in all circumstances (71, 72). Particularly, reduced clearance of antidiabetic drugs can induce hypoglycaemia. Such abnormalities can also account for the occurrence of hypoglycaemia following intradialytic hypertonic glucose administration.

2.2.2.3. Lipid Metabolism

The main abnormality of circulating lipids in ESRD-HD patients is hypertriglyceridaemia (73). It reflects a decrease in lipid particle turnover, mainly due to reduced lipoprotein lipase, hepatic lipase and lecithin-cholesterol-acyl transferase (74). As a consequence, in ESRD-HD patients, the clearance of exogenous long-chain triglycerides (LCT) is found to be decreased (75). Essential fatty acid deficiency has also been reported in ESRD-HD patients (76). It is reported that a higher dietary omega-6 to omega-3 ratio appears to be associated with worsening inflammation over time and a trend toward a higher risk of death in haemodialysis patients (77). The role of carnitine deficiency is still debated (78). In malnourished ESRD-HD patients, prolonged intradialytic parenteral nutrition (IDPN) with LCTs from soybean oil did not alter basal plasma triglycerides, cholesterol or phospholipids (79), and induced favourable changes in lipoproteins: decrease in Lp(a) and increase in apo C-II (80). Five weeks' administration of soybean-oil or olive-oil based IDPN were reported to have no adverse effect on inflammatory and oxidative markers (81).

2.3. Reduced Rhysical Activity

ESRD-HD patients characteristically have a decrease in muscle mass, performance, endurance and oxidative capacity (82). Consistently, muscle biopsies show a decrease in oxidative muscle fibres, i.e. type 1 fibres, which are responsible for endurance exercise (83). The muscle of ESRD-HD patients is thus similar to that described in other chronic diseases such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (84). The cause of this chronic disease-related muscle pathology is not fully understood. However, reduced physical activity probably plays an important role.

Spontaneous physical activity has been measured using pedometers. In non-disabled ESRD-HD patients, the number of steps during daily activities was 48% of that of comparable healthy individuals. Moreover, the number of steps correlated positively with haemoglobin concentration, total body water and bioelectrical impedance-derived phase angle, and negatively with age and extracellular mass/body cell mass index (85). In a cohort of 608 ESRD-HD patients, the level of self-reported physical activity was low when

compared with age-matched healthy subjects (86). In the same study, the presence of several barriers to exercise and a non-proactive attitude by the healthcare staff impacted significantly and negatively on patients' self-reported levels of physical activity (86).

In ESRD-HD patients, weekly energy expenditure correlates positively with quality of life (87), while low physical activity is associated with higher mortality rates (88) and a decrease in bone mass (89).

Experimental and clinical data have shown that exercise is able to improve muscle energy and protein status. Exercise decreases muscle inflammation and increases oxidative capacity, the number of type 1 fibres, GLUT-4-associated glucose transport, insulin sensitivity, cell energy control, and protein balance. These effects of exercise are particularly mediated by the activation of NF– κ B, PPARs δ and γ , AMP kinase, IgF-I and IGF-II (90-94).

Studies on muscle biopsies from ESRD-HD patients showed improvement in oxidative capacity after 12 weeks of exercise training (95), and transcriptional changes in genes favouring protein anabolism after 12 and 24 weeks (96). Endurance training in ESRD-HD patients was shown to improve peak oxygen consumption, peak work rate, endurance time and constant work rate (97-99). Exercise similarly improved insulin sensitivity, endothelial function, physical functioning and psychological status, leading to an improvement in quality of life (100-102). Physical activity was also shown to improve the efficacy of both intradialytic parenteral and oral nutrition in terms of muscle protein balance.

3. Gastrointestinal Function and the Kidney-gut Axis

Robust evidence exists that derangements of intestinal microbiota as well as increased permeability of the intestinal barrier, may play an important role in the pathogenesis of the chronic inflammatory status of ESRD-HD patients (52-54). The intestinal microbiota influence nutrition, metabolism, physiology and immune function of the host (52-54). Depending on their preferential metabolic pathway, intestinal bacteria can be classified as saccharolytic (preferential fermentation of carbohydrates) or proteolytic (preferential fermentation of protein) species. Saccharolytic species such as Bifidobacterium and Lactobacillus hydrolyze complex polysaccharides into monomeric sugars and then into short chain fatty acids (acetate, propionate, butyrate) (52-53). On the other hand, proteolytic bacterial species (for example *Clostridium* and *Bacteroides* species) produce potentially toxic substances (such as ammonium, thiols, phenols and indoles). Normally, the kidney easily excretes these "uraemic toxins" after intestinal absorption but with decreases in renal function, especially in ESRD-HD patients, they are retained (52-54). Nutrient availability, in particular the ratio between carbohydrate and nitrogen substrates, is the most important regulator of bacterial metabolism, since it modulates the degree of saccharolytic vs proteolytic fermentation. In addition, the uraemic milieu of CKD-ESRD patients favours the intestinal secretion of urea which is transformed into ammonia by urease producing bacteria (103). This abnormal environment that develops during CKD/ESRD is defined as uraemic "intestinal dysbiosis". In addition, uraemia per se and complications related to the haemodialysis treatment (hypotension, intestinal oedema and ischaemia), are known to be responsible for depletion of the intestinal epithelial tight junction proteins, enhancing the permeability of the gut and facilitating the translocation of endotoxins, bacteria and bacterial parts to the blood stream (Table **6**) (103). Several measures with putative impact on intestinal status have recently been tested for their influence on the generation or concentration of uraemic toxins. These include prebiotics, probiotics, synbiotics and intestinal sorbents. Recent data on this topic Copyright © by ESPEN LLL Programme 2018

suggest positive effects on uraemia and on serum levels of the protein-bound uraemic solutes that have been linked to cardiovascular events and mortality in ESRD-HD, by treating patients with prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics (for review, see ref 52). The use of AST-120, an intestinal sorbent, was able to attenuate uraemia-induced disruption of colonic epithelial tight junction, endotoxaemia, oxidative stress and inflammation (104).

	Effects	Mechanism
1.	Reduced intake of dietary fibre	Prescribed potassium and phosphorus restrictions lead to reduced consumption of fruit, vegetables and whole grain carbohydrates
2.	Prolonged colonic transit times (constipation)	Multifactorial: dialysis modality, lifestyle, inactivity, phosphate binders, dietary restrictions, low fluid intake, primary renal disease and comorbidities (diabetes, heart failure, malnutrition, cerebrovascular disease)
3.	Increased amounts of protein available for proteolytic bacterial species	Protein assimilation is impaired in uraemia. The reduced ratio between carbohydrate and nitrogen available in the colon increases the proliferation of proteolytic species with generation of toxic end-products such as phenols and indoles
4.	Changes in the colonic microbiota	Luminal pH changes due to increased blood ammonia concentrations. Drug therapy (antibiotics, phosphate binders, antimetabolites etc.)
5.	Preferential growth of pathogenic bacteria	Use of antibiotics and oral iron supplementation.
6.	Loss of the intestinal epithelial barrier function of the intestine	Depletion of the intestinal epithelial tight junction proteins caused by uraemia, haemodialysis complications (hypotension, intestinal oedema and ischaemia), micro-bleeding caused by the systemic coagulation alterations typical of uraemia

Table 6 Effects of CKD/ESRD-HD on the intestinal tract

4. Nutritional Assessment in ESRD-HD Patients

Given the prognostic impact of PEW, the nutritional status of ESRD-HD patients should be assessed regularly (105).

4.1. Clinical Assessment

Dietary interview should be performed twice a year in order to look for possible inadequacy of nutrient intake and to correct it. Dry body weight loss is associated with poor outcomes (106). Body mass index (BMI) should be calculated monthly. As in other chronic diseases, BMI is positively correlated with long-term survival (107). However, in addition to the assessment of BMI, body composition should be evaluated, since the presence of sarcopenic obesity, a condition in which a normal BMI may conceal low muscle mass and excess adipose tissue, is frequent (108, 109), and negatively affects long-term survival in CKD and ESRD-HD patients (110, 111).

4.2. Serum Proteins

Both serum albumin and transthyretin are influenced by non-nutritional parameters such as inflammation, liver function, hydration status, gender and age (112, 113). However, in chronically depleted patients such as those with ESRD-HD, these serum proteins also reflect protein intake and nutritional status (2, 3, 114). Serum albumin and transthyretin should be measured before an HD session. Serum albumin correlates positively with normalized protein nitrogen appearance (nPNA), lean body mass, serum cholesterol and transthyretin (3), and is recognized as an independent marker of survival (8, 10, 115). Because serum transthyretin is linked to the metabolism of the transthyretin-retinolbinding-protein-retinol complex its serum concentration is increased in renal failure. As a consequence, serum transthyretin can only be considered as a nutritional marker in the presence of stable renal function (116, 117). In ESRD-HD patients, transthyretin is generally a reliable marker of nutritional status (8-10) and, since it has a shorter half-life than serum albumin, also the efficacy of nutritional intervention (118). A serum transthyretin of less than 300 mg/l is a strong predictor of mortality, independently from albumin (8-10, 119). In addition, an improvement in nutritional status as assessed by a serum transthyretin increase by 30 mg/l, obtained by nutritional support, correlates with reduced mortality and morbidity (118).

4.3. Urea and Creatinine-related Parameters

The normalized protein nitrogen appearance nPNA (g protein/kg/day), can be calculated from pre- and post-dialysis plasma urea and the urea dilution space (120). In stable patients the nPNA is considered to reflect protein intake (121, 122), and can be calculated by formulas using data from midweek dialysis (**Box 1**) (120). It correlates with lean body mass, serum albumin and transthyretin. Optimal values of nPNA are 1.2 to 1.4 g/kg/day. nPNA values of less than 1 g/kg/day are associated with increased hospitalization and mortality rates (7, 123, 124).

Pre-dialysis creatinine is a marker of muscle mass. Several algorithms have been developed for the estimation of lean body mass (LBM) from serum creatinine concentration or the amount of creatinine in the dialysate (125, 126). However, these equations frequently under- or overestimate LBM and should only be used in a context where no other method is available for the assessment of LBM or muscle mass; in addition, the lack of reference values allows only for intra-individual assessment of body composition over time.

Box 1 Midweek equation for the estimation of nPNA (120)

Equation 1. For patients with little or no residual urine output (24h urine output < 200ml).

nPNA = BUN/(25.8+1.15*KtV+56.4/KtV)+0.168

Where BUN is pre-haemodialysis blood urea nitrogen in mg/dL.

Equation 2. For patients with residual urine output > 200ml/24h, pre-haemodialysis BUN must be adjusted as for the following equation:

Adjusted BUN = BUN [1+(0.79+3.08/KtV)*Kr/V]Where BUN is pre-haemodialysis blood urea nitrogen in mg/dl, Kr is residual urinary urea clearance in mL/min and V is urea distribution volume, in litres.

4.4. Body Composition Assessment

Bio-impedance analysis (BIA) has been validated for body composition measurements in ESRD-HD patients (127-130). Due to changes in water and ion compartments related to the HD procedure, it was initially considered that BIA should ideally be performed during an interdialytic day. However, reliable measurements have been reported when BIA is performed before dialysis, 15 minutes and two hours after dialysis (131, 132). The main information derived from BIA is total tissue fluid content, equivalent to total body water and cell mass. Recently, BIA has largely been replaced by bioelectric impedance spectroscopy (BIS) in research and clinical practice because of the recognition that it provides more accurate estimates of total body water (TBW) and intracellular water (ICW), particularly when fluid distribution may be altered (133). The advantage of BIS is that it uses a whole range of frequencies between 5 and 1000 kHz, while BIA generally uses only 1 to 4 frequencies. At lower frequencies the current passes exclusively around the cells, while in higher frequencies the current passes through the cell membranes, allowing a precise assessment of extracellular water (ECW) and intracellular water (ICW). BIS then uses equations based on a 3-compartment model to estimate lean body mass (LBM), fat mass (FM), total body water (TBW) and ICW. Nevertheless, despite a good correlation with whole body magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), precision in the single patient is low in estimating muscle mass, being highly influenced by hydration status (134), requiring standardization of the method. If repeated measurements are planned, they should be obtained between 15 and 120 minutes after the dialysis session, when patients are closer to their dry weight.

Currently, DEXA is the reference method for body composition measurement in ESRD-HD patients. Lean body mass as measured by DEXA has been shown to correlate with serum creatinine, arm muscle circumference and handgrip strength (135). DEXA was shown to be relevant to the follow-up of body composition in CKD and diabetic ESRD-HD patients (45, 136). The main limitation of DEXA is its incapacity to differentiate intra-and extracellular water, resulting in under- or overestimation of LBM. This limitation may be resolved by standardization of measurements in conditions closer to the dry weight. Recent consensus statements on the definition of sarcopenia, recommend the use of DEXA for the assessment of the appendicular lean soft tissue (ALST) instead of whole body LBM (137-141), which is the lean soft tissue of arms and legs and correlates better with function and mobility.

Recently, the use of ultrasound for the assessment of quadriceps skeletal muscle mass has been studied in renal patients. Ultrasound is widely available in dialysis units, safe, non-invasive and can be easily applied at the bedside. In addition, the ultrasound methodology does not require specialized staff (i.e. radiologists) and can be performed by any clinician after proper training. It allows a quantitative (by evaluating crosssectional diameter and area) and qualitative (by evaluating muscle echogenicity) assessment of the quadriceps skeletal muscle. Available data suggest a high intra- and inter-reliability of the methodology in renal patients, even in critically ill patients (142). In addition, the assessment of quadriceps muscle mass of ESRD-HD patients was able to identify those subjects with worse nutritional status when patients were stratified by BMI and MIS score (143). The available data also suggest no need to perform measurements at a consistent time relative to the haemodialysis sessions, since no differences were found between measurements performed before and after dialysis (142, 143). More studies are still needed to validate ultrasound against DEXA or the putative gold standard techniques such as computerized tomography or magnetic resonance imaging, and to define normal ranges for muscularity to allow a uniform diagnosis of low muscle mass.

4.5. Recommendations for Nutritional Status Monitoring

The follow-up of nutritional parameters is mandatory in order to detect the malnourished ESRD-HD patients who require nutritional intervention. **Table 7** gives a summary of the follow-up quidelines for ESRD-HD patients recommended by ESPEN, US National Kidney Foundation and EBPG (105, 120, 144, 145).

Monitoring of nutritional parameters (from 105, 120, 144, 145).			
Nutritional parameter	Interval (months)		
Dietary interview	6-12		
BMI	1		
nPNA	1		
Unintentional weight-loss	3-6		
Serum albumin	1-3		
Serum transthyretin (prealbumin)	1-3		

Table 7

The unstable and high risk patient may require monitoring at shorter intervals. Severe PEW compromising the medium-term prognosis can be detected by a decrease in BMI to below 23, a weight loss of more than 10% within 6 months and the alteration of protein markers of malnutrition: serum albumin < 38 g/l, transthyretin < 300 mg/l (2).

5. Nutritional Requirements

5.1. Energy Requirements

Energy requirements generally vary between 30 and 40 kcal/kg per day and the international recommendations are summarised in Table 8. A number of descriptive studies have reported actual energy intakes often as low as 22-24 kcal/kg/day which thus may contribute to PEW. The recommended daily energy intakes vary according to age, gender and physical activity. The caloric supply should take into account the abnormalities of glucose metabolism and fat clearance. Fat should account for 30-40% of energy supply. The addition of carnitine (0.5 to 1 g daily) has been proposed when plasma free carnitine is reduced.

Table 8

Recommendations for protein and energy supply in adult patients on routine haemodialysis (from 105, 120, 144, 145). ESPEN: European Society for Clinical Nutrition and Metabolism. NKF: the US National Kidney Foundation. EBPG: European best practice guidelines.

	ESPEN	NKF	EBPG
Protein intake	1.2-1.4	1.2	≥ 1.1
g/kg/day	(>50% HBV)	(>50% HBV)	
Energy intake	35	<60 y: 35	30-40
kcal/kg/day		>60 y: 30	adjusted by age, gender & activity

5.2. Protein Requirements

A meta-analysis analysed the available nitrogen balance data to establish new recommendations for the amount of protein required by healthy adults (146). The median requirement of protein for healthy adults has been estimated to be 0.65g of good quality protein/kg/day and the recommended dietary allowance (97.5th centile) is 0.83 g/kg/d. Although a neutral or positive nitrogen balance can occur in ESRD-HD patients at an intake of 1.0 g protein/kg/day (147, 148), the NKF (120), ESPEN (144, 145) and EBPG (105) propose that a higher protein intake, from 1.1 to 1.4 g/kg/day, is generally needed.

Phosphorus intake should be limited to 10-15 mg/kg/day. As phosphorus and protein are combined in nutrients with an average ratio of 10-13 mg phosphorus/g protein, most ESRD-HD patients who have an adequate protein intake will need phosphate binders to prevent an increase in serum phosphorus. The advice of a renal dietician will be helpful to choose foods low in phosphorus (149). Higher dietary phosphorus intakes and higher dietary phosphorus-to-protein ratios were reported to be associated with increased risk of death in ESRD-HD patients, even after adjustments for serum phosphorus, phosphate binders and their types, and dietary protein, energy, and potassium intakes (150).

5.3. Mineral and Micronutrient Requirements

Due to dialysis-induced losses, water-soluble vitamins should be supplied: folic acid (1mg/day), pyridoxine (10–20 mg/day) and vitamin C (30–60mg /day) (105, 120, 144, 145). Vitamin D should be given according to serum calcium, phosphorus and parathyroid hormone levels. Infection, surgery, and a large quantity of glucose infusion may increase the need for thiamine. The common dietary intake of 0.5–1.5 mg/day can be supplemented with a daily oral dose of 1–5 mg of thiamine hydrochloride (149). Vitamin E may be prescribed to patients at high cardiovascular risk at the daily dose of 800 IU of alpha-tocopherol (151).

Routine HD does not induce significant trace-element losses. However, in depleted patients, zinc (15 mg/day) and selenium (50–70 μ g/day) supplementation may be useful. Mineral requirements are summarised in **Table 9**.

Mineral requirements of patients on ESRD-HD			
Phosphate, mg/d	800-1000		
Potassium, mg/g	2000-2500		
Sodium, g/d	1.8-2.5		
Fluid, ml	1000 + urine volume		
Requirements may differ in acute conditions			

Table 9Mineral requirements of patients on ESRD-HD

6. Methods for Nutritional Support

Nutritional support in ESRD-HD patients includes nutritional counselling regarding spontaneous intake, oral supplementation, intradialytic parenteral nutrition (IDPN) and enteral nutrition. Nutritional support should be assessed in terms of metabolic efficacy, nutritional gain and outcome benefit. The ability of both oral supplementation and IDPN to improve protein metabolism during dialysis has been clearly demonstrated. In a crossover study, non-diabetic non-malnourished ESRD-HD patients were studied on two interdialytic days and during two separate dialysis sessions, with and without test meals (protein 46.2 g, carbohydrate 63 g, fat 75 g) (152). Whole body protein metabolism was studied by primed constant infusion of L-(1^{-13} C) valine. Both during interdialytic days and dialysis sessions, oral supplementation changed a negative whole body protein balance to a positive protein balance. Similarly, in non-malnourished ESRD-HD patients, a study of whole body and forearm protein metabolism during a constant infusion of L-(1^{-13} C) leucine and L-(ring-²H₅) phenylalanine showed that IDPN could reduce protein catabolism and improve protein synthesis both in the whole body and the forearm area (153).

The recommended management of ESRD-HD patients has been addressed in several consensus papers (1, 105, 144, 145). It includes counselling by a dietician, oral nutritional supplements, IDPN and enteral nutrition via tube feeding. Regarding the strategy of nutritional support, it must be underlined that both oral supplementation and IDPN can only provide the equivalent of 7 to 10 kcal/kg/day and 0.3 to 0.4 g protein/kg/day. Therefore oral supplementation and IDPN only make it possible to reach the recommended levels of protein and energy intakes when spontaneous oral intakes are already at least 0.8 g protein and 20 kcal/kg/day (155).

6.1. Dietician Counselling

Dietetic counselling, the first step in nutritional support, has been reported to improve nutritional status (156). Early and regular dietary counselling is the first and most costeffective intervention aimed at preventing and treating PEW in ESRD (157). The beginning of haemodialysis is accompanied by changes in nutritional needs as compared with previous restricted regimens (24, 154). On these grounds, an early and individualized intervention by the healthcare team is needed to prevent erroneous eating habits (for example reduced protein intake) that could lead to PEW (158). These data argue for the need of regular (twice yearly) dietician intervention in dialysis patients in order to quantify and adjust spontaneous intakes and to adapt oral supplementation.

6.2. Oral Nutritional Supplements

Oral nutritional supplementation (ONS) represents the first step of nutritional intervention when dietary counselling alone fails. Various ONS have been tested in ESRD-

Copyright © by ESPEN LLL Programme 2018

HD patients including isolated administration of amino acids, protein or glucose polymers, or associated protein and energy supplies, providing 200-600 kcal and 8 to 25g of protein daily. A systematic review with meta-analysis addressing protein-calorie oral and enteral supplements showed an increase in serum albumin by 2.3 g/l (95% confidence interval, 0.37-4.18) in ESRD-HD patients (159). Six controlled studies conducted in malnourished ESRD-HD patients reported a positive effect of oral supplementation on nutritional parameters (28, 160-164). Interestingly, an improvement of Karnofsky scale (118, 164) and spontaneous feeding during oral supplementation was also reported (28). Three premises should be considered in the optimal timing of ONS consumption: 1) to make a nutritional supplementation and not a nutritional substitution; 2) to shorten the length of overnight starvation by a late evening ONS; 3) to reduce the dialysis-induced negative protein balance. Taking into account this rationale, the following timing for ONS may be proposed: one hour after breakfast, one hour after lunch, late in the evening (eg 9:00, 14:00, 22:00), and during the first hour of each dialysis procedure. Renal specific supplements may afford some advantages compared to standard commercial preparations, since they have higher caloric density (1.5-2 kcal/ml) and increased protein content (75-81 g/l), with reduced content of potassium, sodium and phosphorus in terms of phosphorus/protein ratio (mg P/g of protein).

6.3. Intradialytic Parenteral Nutrition (IDPN)

IDPN is typically cyclic (three times weekly) PN given through the venous line of the dialysis circuit. It has been recommended by the ISRNM consensus as the last resource to supplement spontaneous nutrient intake in ESRD patients on haemodialysis diagnosed with PEW, or at risk of PEW, when compliance with ONS is low, or when it is not tolerated (158). The following technical rules have been proposed in order to ensure its good tolerance (165): a) Do not start IDPN if serum triglycerides > 300 mg/dl (about 3 mmol/l); b) serum glucose levels should be maintained between 110-180 mg/dl, if serum glucose > 180 mg/dl add subcutaneous insulin as rapid action analogues, however do not give insulin after the 3^{rd} hour of dialysis; c) IDPN should be infused at a constant rate during 4-hour dialysis session; d) IDPN delivery should be progressively increased from 8 ml/kg/dialysis session (representing 500 ml in a 60kg patient) during the first week, to a maximum of 16 ml/kg/IDPN, without exceeding 1000 ml/HD session; e) IDPN should be associated with controlled ultrafiltration, volume per volume; d) sodium losses due to ultrafiltration should be compensated (equivalent of 75 mmol Na⁺ per litre of IDPN solution (5).

As reported above, ESRD-HD patients are characterized by numerous abnormalities of nutrient metabolism concerning both amino acid and energy metabolism. HD sessions are responsible for a decrease in total plasma amino acids that has been shown to alter protein synthesis (55). It has been shown that the intradialytic infusion of amino acids prevents this decrease in plasma amino acid concentrations and the subsequent decrease in protein synthesis (55, 153).

Both glucose and lipid metabolism are altered in ESRD-HD patients. On one hand, the use of hypertonic glucose is limited by glucose intolerance and the risk of post-dialysis hypoglycaemic accidents. On the other hand, despite the fact that exogenous lipid clearance is reduced, fat represents the preferential fuel in ESRD-HD patients during the post-absorptive phase (58). Other arguments in favour of providing fat emulsions in association with glucose during IDPN are: a) the essential fatty acid deficiency reported in ESRD-HD patients (76); b) the higher energy/volume ratio of fat emulsions and their

iso-osmolarity which make their intravenous infusion well-tolerated; c) the lack of effect of fat emulsions on dialysis efficiency (81, 118).

IDPN provides up to 800-1200 kcal three times weekly, in the form of glucose and fat emulsions, and 30 to 60 g of protein, as amino acids. IDPN improves energy and protein balance as well as albumin synthesis rates (153, 166). Despite the lack of studies demonstrating any positive effect of IDPN on mortality, in more than thirty studies, including five prospective, randomized, controlled trials, IDPN has been shown to improve nutritional parameters (for reviews, see 144, 145)(167, 168).

IDPN should not be used as a long-lasting therapy. ONS should be continued or restarted, and IDPN should be discontinued based on the following criteria: stable serum albumin > 38 g/l for 3 months, clinical examination of improved nutritional status, increases in protein and energy oral intake to > 1.0 g/kg/day and to >30 kcal/kg/day respectively (118).

6.4. Enteral Nutrition

When PEW is associated with spontaneous intakes less than 0.8 g protein and 20 kcal/kg/day, daily nutritional support is needed to ensure recommended nutritional intakes. In these patients, enteral nutrition should be preferred to parenteral nutrition (144). Only a few studies have addressed the use of enteral nutrition in dialysis patients. Enteral nutrition is most often used when oral supplementation and/or IDPN are not able to satisfy nutritional requirements, as in conditions such as severe anorexia, swallowing troubles secondary to neurological or head and neck disease, the peri-operative period, and stress. In these clinical conditions enteral nutrition may need to consist of total enteral nutrition, providing all required macro- and micronutrients. Enteral nutrition has been shown to be safe and able to ensure the total nutritional needs of dialysis patients (169). Because the duration of enteral nutrition usually exceeds one month in ESRD, a gastrostomy is generally needed, mostly in the form of a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) although this may be relatively contraindicated in a patient who has extensive intra-abdominal adhesions or fibrosis from complications of earlier chronic peritoneal dialysis.

7. Strategy for Nutritional Support

Based on the information presented above, **Fig. 1** illustrates a decision tree for the management of PEW according to nutritional assessment in the ESRD-HD patient:

- In patients presenting with mild malnutrition as defined by insufficient spontaneous intake, dietary counselling, and, if necessary, ONS should be prescribed.

- In patients exhibiting severe malnutrition, with spontaneous intakes of at least 20 kcal/kg/day: dietary counselling and ONS should be prescribed; IDPN is indicated in patients non-compliant with ONS; EN can be necessary when ONS or IDPN are unable to improve nutritional status.

- In patients exhibiting severe malnutrition, with spontaneous intakes less than 20 kcal/kg/day, or in stress conditions: both ONS and IDPN are unable to provide satisfactory nutritional supply and are not recommended; daily nutritional support is necessary and EN should be preferred to PN; central venous PN is indicated when EN is impossible or insufficient.



IDPN: intradialytic parenteral nutrition. Therapeutic decisions should be adapted according to nutritional monitoring.

8. Perspectives to Improve Nutritional Management

Ensuring nutritional intake at the level of nutritional requirements, as defined by available recommendations, is the usual goal of nutritional support. However, several concepts have evolved in the last few years concerning the treatment of malnutrition in dialysis patients. They include different treatments aimed at improving appetite, to decrease protein breakdown and/or to promote protein synthesis.

8.1. Optimizing Nutrition Support

8.1.1. Essential Amino Acids

In order to improve protein nutrition, another concept for nutritional support has been developed which consists of the provision of nutrients with a specific ability to promote protein synthesis. This concept was the basis for the use of essential amino acid supplements. Indeed some essential amino acids directly activate protein synthesis (170). In elderly ESRD-HD patients, branched-chain amino acid supplements have been shown to improve both nutrient intake and nutritional status (28). The effects on protein accretion of essential amino acids (171) and leucine (172) reported in the elderly, now require confirmation in controlled trials in dialysis patients. Protein synthesis could also be improved by the nature of protein delivery either in terms of timing or composition of

protein supply (173). Hence, the modulation of protein and amino acid supply may be a way to counteract altered protein synthesis in ESRD-HD patients.

8.1.2. Fibre

According to the NHANES III data, the CKD population has a lower fibre intake than that recommended for the healthy population (15.4 g/day versus 25-30 g/day respectively) (174). Recent data suggest that supplementation with dietary fibre could positively influence the intestinal environment and help to treat intestinal dysbiosis, leading to reduced concentrations of plasma protein-bound uraemic toxins, urea and creatinine (54, 175). Considering the available data, it is recommended that ESRD-HD patients achieve daily dietary fibre intakes similar to those recommended for the healthy population (25 g/day). Increasing dietary fibre intake poses a possible risk from the concomitant increase in potassium and phosphorus intake. However, timely counselling by renal dietitians and nephrologists could allow an increased fibre intake from a choice of low potassium fruits and vegetables, and possibly fibre supplements without added phosphorus.

8.1.3. Omega-3 fatty Acids

Recent studies in healthy elderly patients demonstrated that ω -3 PUFAs seems to exert a positive effect in the muscles, stimulating protein synthesis and counteracting anabolic resistance and sarcopenia (176). Few data are currently available regarding the effects of ω -3 PUFAs on nutritional status in ESRD-HD patients. Recent data suggests improvement of nutritional and metabolic parameters (177), especially regarding inflammatory markers such as IL-6, TNF-a, C-reactive protein and IL-10 (178). Randomized clinical trials are needed to confirm the putative positive effects of ω -3 PUFA supplementation on the nutritional and inflammatory status of ESRD-HD patients.

8.2. Anti-inflammatory Drugs

The administration of pentoxifylline together with amino acids was reported to reduce whole body protein catabolism evaluated during labelled leucine infusion and to increase serum albumin (180-182), suggesting that the reduction of protein catabolism may be another prospect in the treatment of malnutrition in dialysis patients. Etanercept (an antagonist of TNF-a), administered for 44 weeks, led to an increase in serum albumin and transthyretin (183). The administration of IL-1 antagonists in patients on dialysis presenting chronic inflammation showed a significant improvement of CRP and IL-6, although large-scale studies are needed to understand the effects on nutritional status (1).

8.3. Exercise Training

Exercise also appears to be an efficient means to improve protein status. As shown above, exercise was reported to promote muscle energy and protein anabolism in dialysis patients. There is ample evidence that exercise can improve fitness (VO₂ peak), physical functioning, and some cardiovascular risk factors in the dialysis population (102). Although the association of endurance and resistance training seems to be confirmed, there have been few comparative studies, and there is no consensus regarding the most beneficial regimen or the one most acceptable to large numbers of patients (for review,

see 102). Patients should be checked for possible cardiovascular contraindications before initiating exercise training.

8.4. Anabolic Hormones

In a controlled, randomized, double blind study, the administration of nandrolone decanoate was associated with an increase in muscle mass, as assessed by pre-dialysis creatinine and DEXA, and an improvement in muscle performance (184). The European Best Practice Guidelines for nutrition in dialysis state that: "In cases of severe malnutrition resistant to optimal nutritional intervention, a course of androgens should be considered in ESRD-HD patients for three to 6 months (Evidence level II); Patients should be monitored at regular intervals for side effects (hirsutism, voice change, priapism, alteration in plasma lipids, liver tests and prostatic markers) (Evidence level II); Patients with a known prostate cancer should not receive androgens (Evidence level II) (105)".

Similarly, anabolic effects have been obtained in pilot studies with recombinant growth hormone and insulin-like growth factor-1 in adult dialysis patients (185, 186). However, more data are needed before a firm recommendation for their use in clinical practice (187).

8.5. Daily Dialysis

Maintaining an adequate dialysis dose is a necessary element to preserve the nutritional status of ESRD patients. However, increasing the frequency of dialysis to daily, despite allowing for a liberalization of alimentation, does not seem to improve the nutritional status of malnourished ESRD-HD patients (1). Daily dialysis reduces the extracellular body water but is unable to positively modify the nutritional status of ESRD-HD patients (188). In another study, overnight dialysis was found to be able to increase protein intake, without, however, demonstrating any positive effects on body composition within a year (189).

9. Summary

Protein-energy wasting is found in approximately 25% of ESRD-HD patients and has a major impact on survival.

Present data show that: 1) nutritional support, preferably in the form of ONS, is able to improve nutritional status; 2) morbidity and mortality can be reduced when improvement of nutritional status, as assessed by a transthyretin increase of 30 mg/l, is obtained during nutritional support. Early administration of nutritional support and rational timing of ONS consumption may improve the efficacy of nutritional support.

10. References

- 1. Ikizler TA, Cano NJ, Franch H et al. Prevention and treatment of protein energy wasting in chronic kidney disease patients: a consensus statement by the International Society of Renal Nutrition and Metabolism. Kidney Int 2013; 84: 1096-1107.
- 2. Fouque D, Kalantar-Zadeh K, Kopple J, et al. A proposed nomenclature and diagnostic criteria for protein-energy wasting in acute and chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int 2008;73:391-8.

- 3. Aparicio M, Cano N, Chauveau P, et al. Nutritional status of haemodialysis patients: a French national cooperative study. French Study Group for Nutrition in Dialysis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 1999;14:1679-86.
- 4. Port FK, Pisoni RL, Bragg-Gresham JL, et al. DOPPS estimates of patient life years attributable to modifiable hemodialysis practices in the United States. Blood Purif 2004;22:175-80.
- 5. Capelli JP, Kushner H, Camiscioli TC, Chen SM, Torres MA. Effect of intradialytic parenteral nutrition on mortality rates in end-stage renal disease care. Am J Kidney Dis 1994;23:808-16.
- 6. Chertow GM, Ling J, Lew NL, Lazarus JM, Lowrie EG. The association of intradialytic parenteral nutrition administration with survival in hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis 1994;24:912-20.
- 7. Combe C, Chauveau P, Laville M, et al. Influence of nutritional factors and hemodialysis adequacy on the survival of 1,610 French patients. Am J Kidney Dis 2001;37:S81-8.
- 8. Cano N, Fernandez JP, Lacombe P, et al. Statistical selection of nutritional parameters in hemodialyzed patients. Kidney Int Suppl 1987;22:S178-80.
- 9. Avram MM, Mittman N, Bonomini L, Chattopadhyay J, Fein P. Markers for survival in dialysis: a seven-year prospective study. Am J Kidney Dis 1995;26:209-19.
- 10. Chertow GM, Ackert K, Lew NL, Lazarus JM, Lowrie EG. Prealbumin is as important as albumin in the nutritional assessment of hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 2000;58:2512-7.
- 11. Chauveau P, Nguyen H, Combe C, et al. Dialyzer membrane permeability and survival in hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis 2005;45:565-71.
- 12. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Kilpatrick RD, Kuwae N, et al. Revisiting mortality predictability of serum albumin in the dialysis population: time dependency, longitudinal changes and population-attributable fraction. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2005;20:1880-8.
- 13. Rambod M, Kovesdy CP, Bross R, Kopple JD, Kalantar-Zadeh K. Association of serum prealbumin and its changes over time with clinical outcomes and survival in patients receiving hemodialysis. Am J Clin Nutr 2008;88:1485-94.
- 14. Kopple JD. Pathophysiology of protein-energy wasting in chronic renal failure. J Nutr 1999;129:247S-51S.
- 15. Stenvinkel P, Barany P, Chung SH, Lindholm B, Heimburger O. A comparative analysis of nutritional parameters as predictors of outcome in male and female ESRD patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2002;17:1266-74.
- 16. Kopple JD, Zhu X, Lew NL, Lowrie EG. Body weight-for-height relationships predict mortality in maintenance hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 1999;56:1136-48.
- 17. Leavey SF, McCullough K, Hecking E, Goodkin D, Port FK, Young EW. Body mass index and mortality in 'healthier' as compared with 'sicker' haemodialysis patients: results from the Dialysis Outcomes and Practice Patterns Study (DOPPS). Nephrol Dial Transplant 2001;16:2386-94.
- 18. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Block G, Humphreys MH, Kopple JD. Reverse epidemiology of cardiovascular risk factors in maintenance dialysis patients. Kidney Int 2003;63:793-808.
- 19. Evans WJ, Morley JE, Argiles J, et al. Cachexia: a new definition. Clin Nutr 2008;27:793-9.
- 20. Cano NJ. Oral and Enteral Supplements in Kidney Disease and Kidney Failure. In: Kopple JD, Massry SG, Kalantar-Zadeh K eds. Nutritional Management of Renal Disease. Third edition. Elsevier; Oxford 2013.
- 21. Carrero JJ, Qureshi AR, Axelsson J et al. Comparison of nutritional and inflammatory markers in dialysis patients with reduced appetite. Am J Clin Nutr. 2007; 85: 695-701.
- 22. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Block G, McAllister CJ, Humphreys MH, Kopple JD. Appetite and inflammation, nutrition, anemia, and clinical outcome in hemodialysis patients. Am J Clin Nutr. 2004; 80: 299-307.

- 23. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Ikizler TA. Let them eat during dialysis: an overlooked opportunity to improve outcomes in maintenance hemodialysis patients. J Ren Nutr. 2013; 3:157-163.
- 24. Bolasco P, Cupisti A, Locatelli F, Caria S, Kalantar-Zadeh K. Dietary management of incremental transition to dialysis therapy: Once-weekly hemodialysis combined with low-protein diet. J Ren Nutr 2016; 26: 352-359.
- 25. Bossola M, Tazza L, Giungi S, Luciani G. Anorexia in hemodialysis patients: an update. Kidney Int 2006;70:417-22.
- 26. Bossola M, Giungi S, Luciani G, Tazza L. Interventions to counteract anorexia in dialysis patients. J Ren Nutr 2011;21:16-9.
- 27. Aguilera A, Codoceo R, Bajo MA, et al. Eating behavior disorders in uremia: a question of balance in appetite regulation. Semin Dial 2004;17:44-52.
- 28. Hiroshige K, Sonta T, Suda T, Kanegae K, Ohtani A. Oral supplementation of branched-chain amino acid improves nutritional status in elderly patients on chronic haemodialysis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2001;16:1856-62.
- 29. Teraoka S, Toma H, Nihei H, et al. Current status of renal replacement therapy in Japan. Am J Kidney Dis 1995;25:151-64.
- 30. Teixeira Nunes F, de Campos G, Xavier de Paula SM, et al. Dialysis adequacy and nutritional status of hemodialysis patients. Hemodial Int 2008;12:45-51.
- 31. Ikizler TA, Hakim RM. Nutrition in end-stage renal disease. Kidney Int 1996;50:343-57.
- 32. Tizianello A, Deferrari G, Garibotto G, Robaudo C. Amino acid metabolism and the liver in renal failure. Am J Clin Nutr 1980;33:1354-62.
- 33. Cano NJ, Fouque D, Leverve XM. Application of branched-chain amino acids in human pathological states: renal failure. J Nutr 2006;136:299S-307S.
- 34. Alvestrand A, Furst P, Bergstrom J. Intracellular amino acids in uremia. Kidney Int Suppl 1983;16:S9-16.
- 35. Elwyn DH, Parikh HC, Shoemaker WC. Amino acid movements between gut, liver and periphery in unanesthized dogs. Am J Physiol 1968;215:1260-75.
- 36. Deferrari G, Garibotto G, Robaudo C, Sala M, Tizianello A. Splanchnic exchange of amino acids after amino acid ingestion in patients with chronic renal insufficiency. Am J Clin Nutr 1988;48:72-83.
- 37. Cupisti A, Baker F, Brown J, et al. Effects of Acid Loading on Serum Amino Acid Profiles and Muscle Composition in Normal Fed Rats. Clinical Science 1993;85:445-9.
- 38. Garibotto G, Russo R, Sofia A, et al. Skeletal muscle protein synthesis and degradation in patients with chronic renal failure. Kidney Int 1994;45:1432-9.
- 39. Giordano M, De Feo P, Lucidi P, et al. Increased albumin and fibrinogen synthesis in hemodialysis patients with normal nutritional status. J Am Soc Nephrol 2001;12:349-54.
- 40. Mitch WE, Jurkovitz C, England BK. Mechanisms that cause protein and amino acid catabolism in uremia. Am J Kidney Dis 1993;21:91-5.
- 41. Adrogué HJ. Glucose homeostasis and the kidney. Kidney International 1992;42:1266-82.
- 42. Graham KA, Hoenich NA, Tarbit M, Ward MK, Goodship THJ. Correction of acidosis in hemodialysis patients increases the sensitivity of the parathyroid glands to calcium. J Am Soc Nephrol 1997;8:627-31.
- 43. Brüngger M, Hulter HN, Krapf R. Effect of chronic metabolic acidosis on thyroid hormone homeostasis in humans. Am J Physiol 1997;275:F648-F53.
- 44. Cano NJ, Roth H, Aparicio M, et al. Malnutrition in hemodialysis diabetic patients: evaluation and prognostic influence. Kidney Int 2002;62:593-601.
- 45. Pupim LB, Heimburger O, Qureshi AR, Ikizler TA, Stenvinkel P. Accelerated lean body mass loss in incident chronic dialysis patients with diabetes mellitus. Kidney Int 2005;68:2368-74.
- 46. Garibotto G, Sofia A, Russo R et al. Insulin sensitivity of muscle protein metabolism is altered in patients with chronic kidney disease and metabolic acidosis. Kidney Int. 2015; 88: 1419-1426.

- 47. Dobre M, Rahman M, Hostetter TH. Current status of bicarbonate in CKD. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2015; 26: 515-523.
- 48. Stenvinkel P, Heimburger O, Paultre F, et al. Strong association between malnutrition, inflammation, and atherosclerosis in chronic renal failure. Kidney Int 1999;55:1899-911.
- 49. Qureshi AR, Alvestrand A, Danielsson A, et al. Factors predicting malnutrition in hemodialysis patients: a cross- sectional study. Kidney Int 1998;53:773-82.
- 50. Balakrishnan VS, Rao M. Genetics and reverse epidemiology among patients on chronic hemodialysis. Semin Dial 2007;20:570-6.
- 51. Balakrishnan VS, Guo D, Rao M, et al. Cytokine gene polymorphisms in hemodialysis patients: association with comorbidity, functionality, and serum albumin. Kidney Int 2004;65:1449-60.
- 52. Sabatino A, Regolisti G, Brusasco I, Cabassi A, Morabito S, Fiaccadori E. Alterations of intestinal barrier and microbiota in chronic kidney disease. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2015; 30: 924-933.
- 53. Ramezani A, Massy ZA, Meijers B, Evenepoel P, Vanholder R, Raj DS. Role of gut microbiome in uremia.: A potential therapeutic target. Am J Kidney Dis. 2016; 67: 483-498.
- 54. Aron-Wisnewsky J, Clément K. The gut microbiome, diet, and links to cardiometabolic and chronic disorders. Nat Rev Nephrol 2016; 12:169-181.
- 55. Kobayashi H, Borsheim E, Anthony TG, et al. Reduced amino acid availability inhibits muscle protein synthesis and decreases activity of initiation factor eIF2B. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2003;284:E488-98.
- 56. Ikizler TA, Pupim LB, Brouillette JR, et al. Hemodialysis stimulates muscle and whole body protein loss and alters substrate oxidation. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2002;282:E107-16.
- 57. Monteon FJ, Laidlaw SA, Shaib JK, Kopple JD. Energy expenditure in patients with chronic renal failure. Kidney Int 1986;30:741-7.
- 58. Schneeweiss B, Graninger W, Stockenhuber F, et al. Energy metabolism in acute and chronic renal failure. Am J Clin Nutr 1990;52:596-601.
- 59. Kogirima M, Sakaguchi K, Nishino K, Ichikawa Y, Hiramatsu F, Yamamoto S. Low resting energy expenditure in middle-aged and elderly hemodialysis patients with poor nutritional status. J Med Invest 2006;53:34-41.
- 60. Kamimura MA, Draibe SA, Avesani CM, Canziani ME, Colugnati FA, Cuppari L. Resting energy expenditure and its determinants in hemodialysis patients. Eur J Clin Nutr 2007;61:362-7.
- 61. Horacek J, Sulkova SD, Fortova M, et al. Resting energy expenditure and thermal balance during isothermic and thermoneutral haemodialysis heat production does not explain increased body temperature during haemodialysis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2007;22:3553-60.
- 62. Kamimura MA, Draibe SA, Dalboni MA, et al. Serum and cellular interleukin-6 in haemodialysis patients: relationship with energy expenditure. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2007;22:839-44.
- 63. Ikizler TA, Wingard RL, Sun M, Harvell J, Parker RA, Hakim RM. Increased energy expenditure in hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol 1996;7:2646-53.
- 64. Neyra R, Chen KY, Sun M, Shyr Y, Hakim RM, Ikizler TA. Increased resting energy expenditure in patients with end-stage renal disease. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2003;27:36-42.
- 65. Skouroliakou M, Stathopoulou M, Koulouri A, Giannopoulou I, Stamatiades D, Stathakis C. Determinants of resting energy expenditure in hemodialysis patients, and comparison with healthy subjects. J Ren Nutr 2009;19:283-90.
- 66. Cuppari L, de Carvalho AB, Avesani CM, Kamimura MA, Dos Santos Lobao RR, Draibe SA. Increased resting energy expenditure in hemodialysis patients with severe hyperparathyroidism. J Am Soc Nephrol 2004;15:2933-9.
- 67. Garibotto G, Barreca A, Sofia A, et al. Effects of growth hormone on leptin metabolism and energy expenditure in hemodialysis patients with protein-calorie malnutrition. J Am Soc Nephrol 2000;11:2106-13.

Copyright © by ESPEN LLL Programme 2018

- 68. Barazzoni R, Zanetti M, Stulle M, et al. Higher total ghrelin levels are associated with higher insulin-mediated glucose disposal in non-diabetic maintenance hemodialysis patients. Clin Nutr 2007.
- 69. Castellino P, Solini A, Luzi L, et al. Glucose and amino acid metabolism in chronic renal failure: effect of insulin and amino acids. Am J Physiol 1992;262:F168-76.
- 70. Fischer KF, Lees JA, Newman JH. Hypoglycemia in hospitalized patients. Causes and outcomes. N Engl J Med 1986;315:1245-50.
- 71. Cano N, Catelloni F, Fontaine E, et al. Isolated rat hepatocyte metabolism is affected by chronic renal failure. Kidney Int 1995;47:1522-7.
- 72. Cano N, Leverve XM. Influence of chronic liver disease and chronic renal failure on nutrient metabolism and undernutrition. Nutrition 1997;13:381-3.
- 73. Bagdade JD, Porte D, Jr., Bierman EL. Hypertriglyceridemia. A metabolic consequence of chronic renal failure. N Engl J Med 1968;279:181-5.
- 74. Vaziri ND. Dyslipidemia of chronic renal failure: the nature, mechanisms, and potential consequences. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2006;290:F262-72.
- 75. Lindh A, Hylander B, Rossner S. Intralipid removal from plasma of uraemic and intensive care patients. Clin Nutr 1989;8:145-9.
- 76. Dasgupta A, Kenny MA, Ahmad S. Abnormal fatty acid profile in chronic hemodialysis patients: possible deficiency of essential fatty acids. Clin Physiol Biochem 1990;8:238-43.
- 77. Noori N, Dukkipati R, Kovesdy CP, et al. Dietary omega-3 fatty acid, ratio of omega-6 to omega-3 intake, inflammation, and survival in long-term hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis;58:248-56.
- 78. Hurot JM, Cucherat M, Haugh M, Fouque D. Effects of L-carnitine supplementation in maintenance hemodialysis patients: a systematic review. J Am Soc Nephrol 2002;13:708-14.
- 79. Cano N, Labastie-Coeyrehourq J, Lacombe P, et al. Perdialytic parenteral nutrition with lipids and amino acids in malnourished hemodialysis patients. Am J Clin Nutr 1990;52:726-30.
- 80. Cano N, Luc G, Stroumza P, Lacombe P, Durbec JP. Serum lipoprotein changes after prolonged intralipid infusion in malnourished haemodialysis patients. Clin Nutr 1994;13:111-5.
- 81. Cano NJ, Saingra Y, Dupuy AM, et al. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition: comparison of olive oil versus soybean oil-based lipid emulsions. Br J Nutr 2006;95:152-9.
- 82. Veeneman JM, Kingma HA, Stellaard F, de Jong PE, Reijngoud DJ, Huisman RM. Oxidative metabolism appears to be reduced in long-term hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis 2005;46:102-10.
- 83. Molsted S, Eidemak I, Sorensen HT, Kristensen JH, Harrison A, Andersen JL. Myosin heavy-chain isoform distribution, fibre-type composition and fibre size in skeletal muscle of patients on haemodialysis. Scand J Urol Nephrol 2007;41:539-45.
- 84. Gosker HR, Zeegers MP, Wouters EF, Schols AM. Muscle fibre type shifting in the vastus lateralis of patients with COPD is associated with disease severity: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Thorax 2007;62:944-9.
- 85. Zamojska S, Szklarek M, Niewodniczy M, Nowicki M. Correlates of habitual physical activity in chronic haemodialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2006;21:1323-7.
- 86. Regolisti G, Maggiore U, Sabatino A et al. Interaction of healthcare staff's attitude with barriers to physical activity in hemodialysis patients: A quantitative assessment. PLoS One. 2018; 13: e0196313.
- 87. Brenner I, Brohart K. Weekly energy expenditure and quality of life in hemodialysis patients. Cannt J 2008; 18: 36-40.
- 88. O'Hare AM, Tawney K, Bacchetti P, Johansen KL. Decreased survival among sedentary patients undergoing dialysis: results from the dialysis morbidity and mortality study wave 2. Am J Kidney Dis 2003; 41: 447-54.
- 89. Huang GS, Chu TS, Lou MF, Hwang SL, Yang RS. Factors associated with low bone mass in the hemodialysis patients--a cross-sectional correlation study. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2009;10:60.

- Luquet S, Lopez-Soriano J, Holst D, et al. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor delta controls muscle development and oxidative capability. FASEB J 2003;17:2299-301.
- 91. Sandri M, Lin J, Handschin C, et al. PGC-1alpha protects skeletal muscle from atrophy by suppressing FoxO3 action and atrophy-specific gene transcription. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103:16260-5.
- 92. Narkar VA, Downes M, Yu RT, et al. AMPK and PPAR delta agonists are exercise mimetics. Cell 2008;134:405-15.
- 93. Remels AH, Gosker HR, Schrauwen P, Langen RC, Schols AM. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: a therapeutic target in COPD? Eur Respir J 2008;31:502-8.
- 94. Remels AH, Langen RC, Gosker HR, et al. PPARgamma inhibits NF-kappaB-dependent transcriptional activation in skeletal muscle. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2009;297:E174-83.
- 95. van den Ham EC, Kooman JP, Schols AM, et al. The functional, metabolic, and anabolic responses to exercise training in renal transplant and hemodialysis patients. Transplantation 2007;83:1059-68.
- 96. Kopple JD, Wang H, Casaburi R, et al. Exercise in maintenance hemodialysis patients induces transcriptional changes in genes favoring anabolic muscle. J Am Soc Nephrol 2007;18:2975-86.
- 97. Headley S, Germain M, Mailloux P, et al. Resistance training improves strength and functional measures in patients with end-stage renal disease. Am J Kidney Dis 2002;40:355-64.
- 98. Storer TW, Casaburi R, Sawelson S, Kopple JD. Endurance exercise training during haemodialysis improves strength, power, fatigability and physical performance in maintenance haemodialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2005;20:1429-37.
- 99. Johansen KL. Exercise in the end-stage renal disease population. J Am Soc Nephrol 2007;18:1845-54.
- 100. Capitanini A, Cupisti A, Mochi N, et al. Effects of exercise training on exercise aerobic capacity and quality of life in hemodialysis patients. J Nephrol 2008;21:738-43.
- 101. Ouzouni S, Kouidi E, Sioulis A, Grekas D, Deligiannis A. Effects of intradialytic exercise training on health-related quality of life indices in haemodialysis patients. Clin Rehabil 2009;23:53-63.
- 102. Johansen KL. Exercise and dialysis. Hemodial Int 2008;12:290-300.
- 103. Vaziri ND, Yuan J, Norris K. Role of urea in intestinal barrier dysfunction and disruption of epithelial tight junction in chronic kidney disease. Am J Nephrol 2013; 37: 1–6.
- 104. Vaziri ND, Yuan J, Khazaeli M, Masuda Y, Ichii H, Liu S. Oral activated charcoal adsorbent (AST-120) ameliorates chronic kidney disease-induced intestinal epithelial barrier disruption. Am J Nephrol 2013; 37:518-525.
- 105. Fouque D, Vennegoor M, ter Wee P, et al. EBPG guideline on nutrition. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2007;22 Suppl 2:ii45-87.
- 106. Wiesholzer M, Harm F, Schuster K, et al. Initial body mass indexes have contrary effects on change in body weight and mortality of patients on maintenance hemodialysis treatment. J Ren Nutr 2003;13:174-85.
- 107. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Horwich TB, Oreopoulos A, et al. Risk factor paradox in wasting diseases. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2007;10:433-42.
- 108. Sharma D, Hawkins M, Abramowitz MK. Association of sarcopenia with eGFR and misclassification of obesity in adults with CKD in the United States. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2014; 9: 2079–2088.
- 109. Gracia-Iguacel C, Qureshi AR, Avesani CM et al. Subclinical versus overto obesity in dialysis patients: more than meets the eye. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2013; 28 (Suppl 4): iv175 iv181.
- 110. Pereira A, Cordeiro AC, Avesani CM et al. Sarcopenia in chronic kidney disease on conservative therapy: prevalence and association with mortality. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2015;30:1718–1725.

- 111. Isoyama N, Qureshi AR, Avesani CM et al. Comparative associations of muscle mass and muscle strenght with mortality in dialysis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2014; 9:1720–1728.
- 112. Rothschild MA, Oratz M, Schreiber SS. Serum albumin. Hepatology 1988;8:385-401.
- 113. Ingenbleek Y, Young V. Transthyretin (prealbumin) in health and disease: nutritional implications. Annu Rev Nutr 1994;14:495-533.
- 114. Kaysen GA, Stevenso FT, Depner TA. Determinants of albumin concentration in hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney disease 1997;29:658-68.
- 115. Owen WF, Jr., Lew NL, Liu Y, Lowrie EG, Lazarus JM. The urea reduction ratio and serum albumin concentration as predictors of mortality in patients undergoing hemodialysis. N Engl J Med 1993;329:1001-6.
- 116. Cano N, Di Costanzo-Dufetel J, Calaf R, et al. Prealbumin-retinol-binding-proteinretinol complex in hemodialysis patients. Am J Clin Nutr 1988;47:664-7.
- 117. Cano NJ. Metabolism and clinical interest of serum transthyretin (prealbumin) in dialysis patients. Clin Chem Lab Med 2002;40:1313-9.
- 118. Cano NJ, Fouque D, Roth H, et al. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition does not improve survival in malnourished hemodialysis patients: a 2-year multicenter, prospective, randomized study. J Am Soc Nephrol 2007;18:2583-91.
- 119. Chertow GM, Goldstein-Fuchs DJ, Lazarus JM, Kaysen GA. Prealbumin, mortality, and cause-specific hospitalization in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 2005;68:2794-800.
- 120. Clinical practice guidelines for nutrition in chronic renal failure. K/DOQI, National Kidney Foundation. Am J Kidney Dis 2000;35:S1-140.
- 121. Gotch FA. Kinetics of hemodialysis. Artificial Organs 1986;10:272-81.
- 122. Garred LJ, Tang W, Barichello DL, Canaud B. Equations for the calculation of the protein catabolic rate from predialysis and post dialysis urea concentrations and residual renal clearance in stable hemodialysis patients. Blood Purif 1997;15:157-68.
- 123. Acchiardo SR, Moore LW, Latour PA. Malnutrition as the main factor of morbidity and mortality in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 1983;24 (suppl. 16):S199-S203.
- 124. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Supasyndh O, Lehn RS, McAllister CJ, Kopple JD. Normalized protein nitrogen appearance is correlated with hospitalization and mortality in hemodialysis patients with Kt/V greater than 1.20. J Ren Nutr 2003;13:15-25.
- 125. Noori N, Kovesdy CP, Bross R et al. Novel equations to estimate lean body mass in maintenance hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis. 2011;57:130–139.
- 126. Avesani CM, Draibe SA, Kamimura MA et al. Assessment of body composition by dua energy X-ray absorptiometry, skinfold thickness and creatinine kinetics in chronic kidney disease patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2004;19:2289–2295.
- 127. Chertow GM, Lowrie EG, Wilmore DW, et al. Nutritional assessment with bioelectrical impedance analysis in maintenance hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol 1995;6:75-81.
- 128. Chertow GM, Lazarus JM, Lew NL, Ma L, Lowrie EG. Bioimpedance norms for the hemodialysis population. Kidney Int 1997;52:1617-21.
- 129. Jha V, Jairam A, Sharma MC, Sakhuja V, Piccoli A, Parthasarathy S. Body composition analysis with bioelectric impedance in adult Indians with ESRD: comparison with healthy population. Kidney Int 2006;69:1649-53.
- 130. Oliveira CM, Kubrusly M, Mota RS, Silva CA, Choukroun G, Oliveira VN. The phase angle and mass body cell as markers of nutritional status in hemodialysis patients. J Ren Nutr;20:314-20.
- 131. Di Iorio BR, Scalfi L, Terracciano V, Bellizzi V. A systematic evaluation of bioelectrical impedance measurement after hemodialysis session. Kidney Int 2004;65:2435-40.
- Jankowska M, Debska-Slizien A, Rutkowski B. Bioelectrical impedance analysis before versus after a hemodialysis session in evaluation of nutritional status. J Ren Nutr 2006;16:137-40.
- 133. Carrerro JJ, Johansen KL, Lindholm B, Stenvinkel P, Cuppari L, Avesani CM. Screening for muscle wasting and dysfunction in patients with chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int 2016; 90: 53-66.

- 134. El-Kateb S, Davenport A. Changes in intracellular water following hemodialysis treatment lead to changes in estimates of lean tissue using bioimpedance spectroscopy. Nutr Clin Pract 2016; 31: 375-377.
- 135. Noori N, Kovesdy CP, Bross R, et al. Novel equations to estimate lean body mass in maintenance hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis;57:130-9.
- 136. Vendrely B, Chauveau P, Barthe N, et al. Nutrition in hemodialysis patients previously on a supplemented very low protein diet. Kidney Int 2003;63:1491-8.
- 137. Fielding RA, Vellas B, Evans WJ et al. Sarcopenia: an undiagnosed condition in older adults. Current consensus definition: prevalence, etiology, and consequences. International working group on sarcopenia. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2011;12:249–256.
- 138. Morley JE, Abbatecola AM, Argiles JM et al. Sarcopenia with limited mobility: an international consensus. Am Med Dir Assoc 2011;12:403–409.
- 139. Muscaritoli M, Anker SD, Argilés J et al. Consensus definition of sarcopenia, cachexia and pre-cachexia: joint document elaborated by Special Interest Groups (SIG) "cachexia-anorexia in chronic wasting diseases" and "nutrition in geriatrics". Clin Nutr 2010; 29:154–159.
- 140. Cruz-Jentoft AJ, Baeyens JP, Bauer JM et al. Sarcopenia: European consensus on definition and diagnosis: Report of the European Working Group on Sarcopenia in Older People. Age Ageing 2010; 39: 412–423.
- 141. Studenski SA, Peters KW, Alley DE et al. The FNIH sarcopenia project: Rationale, study description, conference recommendations, and final estimates.J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 2014;69:547–558.
- 142. Sabatino A, Regolisti G, Bozzoli L et al. Reliability of bedside ultrasound for measurement of quadriceps muscle thickness in critically ill patients with acute kidney injury. Clin Nutr 2017; 36: 1710-1715.
- 143. Sabatino A, Regolisti G, Delsante M et al. Noninvasive evaluation of muscle mass by ultrasonography of quadriceps femoris muscle in End-Stage Renal Disease patients on hemodialysis. Clin Nutr. 2018; in press, Epub ahead of print.
- 144. Cano N, Fiaccadori E, Tesinsky P, et al. ESPEN Guidelines on Enteral Nutrition: Adult renal failure. Clin Nutr 2006;25:295-310.
- 145. Cano NJ, Aparicio M, Brunori G, et al. ESPEN Guidelines on Parenteral Nutrition: adult renal failure. Clin Nutr 2009;28:401-14.
- 146. Rand WM, Pellett PL, Young VR. Meta-analysis of nitrogen balance studies for estimating protein requirements in healthy adults. Am J Clin Nutr 2003;77:109-27.
- 147. Rao M, Sharma M, Juneja R, Jacob S, Jacob CK. Calculated nitrogen balance in hemodialysis patients: influence of protein intake. Kidney Int 2000;58:336-45.
- 148. Lim VS, Flanigan MJ. Protein intake in patients with renal failure: comments on the current NKF-DOQI guidelines for nutrition in chronic renal failure. Semin Dial 2001;14:150-2.
- 149. Locatelli F, Fouque D, Heimburger O, et al. Nutritional status in dialysis patients: a European consensus. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2002;17:563-72.
- 150. Noori N, Kalantar-Zadeh K, Kovesdy CP, Bross R, Benner D, Kopple JD. Association of dietary phosphorus intake and phosphorus to protein ratio with mortality in hemodialysis patients. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol;5:683-92.
- 151. Boaz M, Smetana S, Weinstein T, et al. Secondary prevention with antioxidants of cardiovascular disease in endstage renal disease (SPACE): randomised placebocontrolled trial. Lancet 2000;356:1213-8.
- 152. Veeneman JM, Kingma HA, Boer TS, et al. Protein intake during hemodialysis maintains a positive whole body protein balance in chronic hemodialysis patients. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2003;284:E954-65.
- 153. Pupim LB, Flakoll PJ, Brouillette JR, Levenhagen DK, Hakim RM, Ikizler TA. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition improves protein and energy homeostasis in chronic hemodialysis patients. J Clin Invest 2002;110:483-92.
- 154. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Cano NJ, Budde K, et al. Diets and enteral supplements for improving outcomes in chronic kidney disease. Nat Rev Nephrol 2011;7:369-84.

- 155. Sabatino A, Regolisti G, Karupaiah T et al. Protein-energy wasting and nutritional supplementation in patients with end-stage renal disease on hemodialysis. Clin Nutr 2017; 36: 663-671.
- 156. Leon JB, Majerle AD, Soinski JA, Kushner I, Ohri-Vachaspati P, Sehgal AR. Can a nutrition intervention improve albumin levels among hemodialysis patients? A pilot study. J Ren Nutr 2001;11:9-15.
- 157. Jo YI, Kim WJ, Park HC, Choi HY, Lee JE, Lee SM. Effect of personalized nutritional counseling on the nutritional status of hemodialysis patients. Clin Nutr Res 2017; 6: 285-295.
- 158. Carrerro JJ, Stenvinkel P, Cuppari L et al. Etiology of the protein-energy wasting syndrome in chronic kidney disease: a consensus statement from the International Society of Renal Nutrition and Metabolism (ISRNM). J Ren Nutr 2013;23:77-90.
- 159. Stratton RJ, Bircher G, Fouque D, et al. Multinutrient Oral Supplements and Tube Feeding in Maintenance Dialysis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Am J Kidney Dis 2005;46:387-405.
- 160. Acchiardo S, Moore L, Cockrell S. Effect of essential amino acids (EAA) on chronic hemodialysis (CHD) patients (PTS). Trans Am Soc Artif Intern Organs 1982;28:608-14.
- 161. Allman MA, Stewart PM, Tiller DJ, Horvath JS, Duggin GG, Truswell AS. Energy supplementation and the nutritional status of hemodialysis patients. Am J Clin Nutr 1990;51:558-62.
- 162. Tietze IN, Pedersen EB. Effect of fish protein supplementation on aminoacid profile and nutritional status in haemodialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant 1991;6:948-54.
- 163. Eustace JA, Coresh J, Kutchey C, et al. Randomized double-blind trial of oral essential amino acids for dialysis-associated hypoalbuminemia. Kidney Int 2000;57:2527-38.
- 164. Sharma M, Rao M, Jacob S, Jacob CK. A controlled trial of intermittent enteral nutrient supplementation in maintenance hemodialysis patients. J Ren Nutr 2002;12:229-37.
- 165. Sabatino A, Regolisti G, Antonucci E, Cabassi A, Morabito S, Fiaccadori E. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition in end-stage renal disease: practical aspects, indications and limits. J Nephrol 2014; 27: 377-383.
- 166. Pupim LB, Flakoll PJ, Ikizler TA. Nutritional supplementation acutely increases albumin fractional synthetic rate in chronic hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol 2004;15:1920-6.
- 167. Marsen TA, Beer J, Mann H, German IDPN-Trial group. Intradialytic parenteral nutrition in maintenance hemodialysis patients suffering from protein-energy wasting. Results of a multicenter, open, prospective, randomized trial. Clin Nutr 2017; 36: 107-117.
- 168. Thabet AF, Moeen SM, Labige MO, Saleh MA. Could intradialytic nutrition im prove refractory anaemia in patients undergoing haemodialysis? J Ren Care 2017; 43: 183-191.
- 169. Cockram DB, Hensley MK, Rodriguez M, et al. Safety and tolerance of medical nutritional products as sole sources of nutrition in people on hemodialysis. J Ren Nutr 1998;8:25-33.
- 170. Jefferson LS, Kimball SR. Amino acid regulation of gene expression. J Nutr 2001;131:2460S-6S; discussion 86S-7S.
- 171. Volpi E, Kobayashi H, Sheffield-Moore M, Mittendorfer B, Wolfe RR. Essential amino acids are primarily responsible for the amino acid stimulation of muscle protein anabolism in healthy elderly adults. Am J Clin Nutr 2003;78:250-8.
- 172. Rieu I, Balage M, Sornet C, et al. Leucine supplementation improves muscle protein synthesis in elderly men independently of hyperaminoacidaemia. J Physiol 2006;575:305-15.
- 173. Walrand S, Boirie Y. Optimizing protein intake in aging. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2005;8:89-94.

- 174. Krishnamurthy VMR, Wei G, Baird BC, et al. High dietary fiber intake is associated with decreased inflammation and all-cause mortality in patients with chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int. 2012; 81: 300-306.
- 175. Chiavaroli L, Mirrahimi A, Sievenpiper JL, Jenkins DJ, Darling PB. Dietary fiber effects in chronic kidney disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis of controlled feeding trials. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2015; 69: 761-768.
- 176. Di Girolamo FG, Situlin R, Mazzucco S et al. Omega-3 fatty acids and protein metabolism: enhancement of anabolic interventions for sarcopenia. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care. 2014; 17: 145-150.
- 177. Asemi Z, Soleimani A, Bahmani F. Effect of the omega-3 fatty acid plus vitamin E supplementation on subjective global assessment score, glucose metabolism, and lipid concentrations in chronic hemodialysis patients. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2016; 60: 390-398.
- 178. Gharekhani A, Khatami MR, Dashti-Khavidaki S et al. Effects of oral supplementation with omega-3 fatty acids on nutritional state and inflammatory markers in maintenance hemodialysis patients. J Ren Nutr. 2014; 24: 177-185.
- 179. Hung AM, Booker C, Ellis CD et al. Omega-3 fatty acids inhibit the up-regulation of endothelial chemokines in maintenance hemodialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2015; 30: 266-274.
- 180. Biolo G, Ciocchi B, Bosutti A, Situlin R, Toigo G, Guarnieri G. Pentoxifylline acutely reduces protein catabolism in chronically uremic patients. Am J Kidney Dis 2002;40:1162-72.
- 181. Rattanasompattikul M, Molnar MZ, Lee ML et al. Anti-inflammatory and anti-oxidative nutrition in hypoalbuminemic dialysis patients (AIONID) study: results of the pilotfeasibility, double blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle 2013; 4: 247-257.
- 182. Perkins RM, Aboudara MC, Uy AL, et al. Effect of pentoxifylline on GFR decline in CKD: a pilot, double-blind, randomized, placebo- controlled trial. Am J Kidney Dis 2009; 53: 606-616.
- 183. Don BR, Kim K, Li J, et al. The effect of etanercept on suppression of the systemic inflammatory response in chronic hemodialysis patients. Clin Nephrol 2010; 73: 431-438.
- 184. Johansen KL, Mulligan K, Schambelan M. Anabolic effects of nandrolone decanoate in patients receiving dialysis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 1999;281:1275-81.
- 185. Fouque D. Therapeutic use of growth factors in renal disease. In: Kopple JD, Massry SG, eds. Nutritional management of renal disease. Baltimore: William and Wilkins; 1997:777-98.
- 186. Garibotto G, Barreca A, Russo R, et al. Effects of recombinant human growth hormone on muscle protein turnover in malnourished hemodialysis patients. J Clin Invest 1997;99:97-105.
- 187. Kopple JD, Cheung AK, Christiansen JS, et al. OPPORTUNITY: a randomized clinical trial of growth hormone on outcome in hemodialysis patients. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2008;3:1741-51.
- 188. Kaysen GA, Greene T, Larive B et al. The effect of frequent hemodialysis on nutrition and body composition: frequent hemodialysis networ.k trial. Kidney Int 2012; 82: 90-99.
- 189. Ipema KJ, Westerhuis R, van der Schans CP et al. Effect of nocturnal haemodialysis on body composition. Clin Pract 2014; 128: 171-177.